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WORKFORCE INVESTMENT CORPORATION
Youth Council Meeting Minutes
January 12, 2015 @ 11:00 am
Board Room, Wells Fargo
955 Tiger Blvd. Clemson, SC 29631
Members Present

Kristi King-Brock


Elizabeth Burkett


Jason Duncan



Robert Halfacre


Rick Murphy



Jeff Trahan

Crystal Noble



Tim Mays




Members Absent:
Elaine Bailey



Mike Crawford


Janice Ward



Clara Williams



Stormie Moore


Gene Williams

Amy Bradshaw


Sandy Jordan



Providers:
Karen Craven



Ann Marie Baker


Kal Kunkel




Staff Present:
Sharon Crite



Trent Acker



Jennifer Kelly

Brandi Runion




Guest Present:
Danny Brothers (Board Chair)

Scott Ferguson


Donna Kazia
I. Welcome and Introductions
Chair Kristi King-Brock called the meeting to order welcomed everyone in attendance. Introductions were made from everyone present and Chair King-Brock announced the meeting was being recorded for processing of minutes and that a quorum was present to conduct business of the Council.  

II. Approval of Minutes 
The minutes from the October 6, 2014 meeting were emailed with the meeting notice and included in the meeting packet, Chair King-Brock called for any corrections or amendments to the minutes.
COUNCIL ACTION TAKEN: Tim Mays made a motion to approve the minutes from the October 6, 2014 meeting as submitted, seconded by Robert Halfacre.  The motion carried with a unanimous voice vote.
III. Palmetto Youth Connections (PYC) Report
Karen Craven provided an update on the Palmetto Youth Connections (PYC) and referred to the Dashboard Report handout provided. Ms. Craven provided an overview on the enrollment and training numbers and highlighted the demographics of participants and the caseload breakdown by Career Coach as well as County stating a total of 171 participants are currently being served in active and follow-up. Ms. Craven stated that there have been 60 new enrollments through December 31, bringing the total served to 117 of 185 planned. She also stated that they have had 60 positive placements in postsecondary education, military or employment. Ms. Craven reviewed the WIA Quarterly Report Summary (Rolling First Quarter) performance:
· For Entered Employment/Education/Military, the goal is to achieve 80.0%; PYC’s performance is 79.3%.

· For Attainment of a Degree/Certificate, the goal is to achieve 80.0%; PYC’s performance is 87.1%
· For Literacy/Numeracy Gains, the goal is 67.6%; PYC’s actual performance is 83.0%.
Ms. Craven referred to the PY’14 Monthly Update Report handout and provided a brief overview of the enrollments which are at 117 to date.  Of those WIA participants enrolled, 57 are carryovers from PY’13 and 60 are new enrollments for this program year. She further noted that of those 60 new enrollments, 33 are basic skills deficient. She stated that there are currently 73 individuals receiving follow-up services at this time. 
Ms. Craven shared a success story from PYC. She stated that a PYC participant that had been placed on work experience at the Oconee Library has been offered employment. She plans to continue working on her post-secondary degree at Tri-County Technical College while she is employed with the Library.

IV. Old Business 
2014 AOP BIS Actual Award Paid

Chair King-Brock stated that a final financial status update for the AOP Business & Industry Showcase could be seen on page 6 of the packet and was for information only.

2014 AOP BIS Final Update

Rick Murphy provided an update on the Showcase stating that the 2014 event was a success. The businesses were particularly complimentary about the “Tops in Technology” students who were interviewed by businesses later in the afternoon of the event, the new schools participating as a result of the new curriculum developed for 8th graders, and the employer and student surveys.  He stated that approximately 5,000 eighth graders attended this past year’s event. Mr. Murphy reported that Littlejohn Coliseum will be undergoing renovation in the coming months so the showcase will not be held there for the next two years. Anderson County has offered the Civic Center for the showcase in 2015. Anderon University will be hosting a Career Fair at the Civic Center in the next few months; the plan is to glean ideas from this event for the Business & Industry Showcase layout in the fall. Mr. Murphy extended a thank you to the Youth Council and the WorkLink Board for their continued support in this event. 
Ms. Crite stated that Tri-County Technical College has been working on a video featuring the AOP Business and Industry Showcase that can be used for outreach for the event. Mr. Murphy stated that he would have it available at the next Youth Council meeting if the project was finished.

PY’13 Final/Annual Youth Performance

Ms. Sharon Crite referenced page 7 of the Youth Council packet. She stated that this report shows how performance ended for PY’13. The Youth exceeded all three measures.
V. New Business
PY’14 – 1st Quarter Youth Performance

Ms. Crite referenced page 8 of the Youth Council packet and stated the Youth were currently exceeding two of the youth measures and within one percentage point of exceeding the third goal, placement in employment/military/education. Ms. Crite explained that the Rolling 4 Quarters report is the most accurate report and aligns with Ms. Craven’s report given earlier in the meeting.

Zip Codes/County Service Area (AOP)
Mr. Acker explained to the Youth Council that each youth that participates in the PYC program must go through an application process in the SC Works Online System (SCWOS) which validates the participants eligibility for WIA funding. Mr. Acker stated that the Board has set the precedent that WorkLink will only serve those that either live or last worked in Anderson, Oconee, or Pickens Counties; however, there is nothing that prohibits us from serving residents from other counties. Staff has recently discovered that those living on the borders of the counties may be classified in SCWOS as residents in Anderson, Oconee, or Pickens Counties; however, they are actually residents of a bordering county. Although not a frequent occurrence, this issue raises a question to the Council and respectively to the Board regarding how to handle these situations. Mr. Acker stated that staff will allow SCWOS to make the county of residence determination for us, instead of using a third party validation system. Mr. Acker asked the Council for any additional input.

COUNCIL ACTION TAKEN: Kristi King-Brock made a motion to allow SCWOS to determine the county of residence for each WIA applicant with the caveat that the actual county of residence be notified that we will serve that participant in the WorkLink region. This motion was seconded by Jason Duncan.  The motion carried with a unanimous voice vote.
PY’14 Grant Expenditures (7/01/14 – 12/31/2014)
Brandi Runion referred to the handout in the back of the packet which shows the Henkels & McCoy Youth Grant expenditures through 12/31/14, stating 44.26% out of a 46.5% goal has been spent.  Ms. Runion stated that PYC is on target for their expenditure goals; however, a request for a budget modification is being brought forth for review.
PYC Budget Modification
Mr. Kal Kunkel referred to pages 10-16 of the Youth Council packet and provided a brief synopsis of the request for contract modification stating that the overall grant amount would stay the same; however, there is a need to shift some funds between line items.
· The salary and fringe line item will decrease by $14,807.53 due to a reduction in healthcare costs. 

· Staff consumable supplies increases by $856.61, and advertising and outreach decreases by $1,900. The total operating costs will decrease by $1,043.38.

· Under the training line item, credential exam fees will decrease by $1,455. Mr. Kunkel stated that although diagnostic testing for GED had gone up in cost, the expenditure rate has decreased. The TABE test line item will need to be increased  by $800 due to a rise in test material costs. The overall reduction and shift of line items in the amount of $17,665.65 will go into the Tuition (College or Vocational) line item. Work Experience will be slightly decreased by $200, and WorkKeys will be decreased by $1,500 because of the lack of workplace observation testing. Overall the training line item will increase by $15,310.90.
Mr. Trahan inquired as to whether or not the healthcare reduction would be a permanent cut or if there is a possibility that costs could go back up next year. Mr. Kunkel responded that healthcare costs are negotiated on a yearly basis, but he did not forsee that they would dramatically increase in the immediate future. Mr. Trahan also asked whether or not occupational costs will go up next year. Ms. Craven replied that occupational costs are typically flat costs and are accounted for upfront. This should not affect the training line item next year.
COUNCIL ACTION TAKEN:  Jeff Trahan made a motion to accept the budget modification as presented, seconded by Robert Halfacre.  Motion carried.

PYC PY’14 – 4th Quarter Add Staff Member
Mr. Kunkel stated that Sharon Crite and Karen Craven met with him to discuss the need for an additional workforce specialist position to assist with the new WIOA requirements for PY15. The new act calls for 20% of Youth funds to be dedicated to Work Experience. Mr. Kunkel and Ms. Crite reiteriated that although Jennifer Campbell, the current Workforce Specialist, is doing a great job with Work Experience, she will need assistance in achieving the new requirements under WIOA. Therefore, Mr. Kunkel requests that the Youth Council allows him to hire an additional Workforce Specialist during this program year in order to train the new staff and have them ready to go on July 1, 2015 when the new requirements go into effect. 
Board Chair Danny Brothers asked for clarification on how this position will be funded. Ms. Crite stated that PYC will look at their current budget for the funding and will go to the Finance Committee as a modification request if additional funding is needed in the salary line item.

COUNCIL ACTION TAKEN:  Rick Murphy made a motion to approve the addition of a second Workforce Specialist for the PYC grant, seconded by Tim Mays.  The motion carried with a unanimous voice vote
2015 Youth Strategic Plan
Chair King-Brock introduced Donna Kazia with the Appalachian Council of Governments. Ms. Kazia stated that the COG has been procured to facilitate our Strategic Planning process this year. Ms. Kazia will be facilitating around ten focus groups in the next two months to get feedback from the community on workforce related topics. She will be assisting the WorkLink WIB with updating their five year plan. She stated that this plan was not a completely new plan, but will be built on the old plan created in 2009. She explained that she was at the Youth Council meeting to receive feedback from the Youth Council members. She reviewed the questions listed on page 17 of the Youth Council packet. 

The Council reviewed the Questions for the Youth Focus Group. One question is to be added:

· Are there barriers for employers to get to the Youth?

The Council reviewed the Questions for the Education Focus Group. The following item came from this discussion:

· Business and Education Alliance will be asked for input on the questions and invitees.

The Council reviewed the Question for the Business Focus Group. The following items came from this discussion: 

· The Businesses should be asked if they are more than familiar with WorkKeys. What can we do to assist you with utilizing WorkKeys? What other methods are being used for selecting an employee?

· What qualifications are being utilized to attract a student to an employer?

· What are the reasons that a company may or may not hire a student?

· Do businesses know about QuickJobs training programs? How can we make businesses and students aware of these Quick Jobs training programs and the soft skills needed?

· How can we improve communication with businesses?

· Are you aware of PYC? What has your experience been? What obstacles hinder participation in PYC?

· How many opportunities has a student had to job shadow in an industry?

In addition to these questions, Mr. Duncan suggested that WorkLink staff and the Service Providers tour industry and business to better understand what is needed in the workplace.

In answer to more specific questions regarding the invitation list and how it was constructed, Mr. Acker stated that businesses were identified primarily from the Board’s in-demand industry clusters and through the Economic Development Office. Chair King-Brock suggested that staff include Tim Hadden from Sargent Metal into the focus group for business. Ms. Kazia stated that these focus groups will be approximately two hours long, and most of the invitation responses have been positive.

VI. Other Business
WIOA (Youth) Update - Information
Chair King-Brock referenced pages 18-28 of the Youth Council packet. Ms. Crite encouraged everyone to review and be familiar with the information provided for WIOA. This information will guide all actions taken by the Youth Council in the coming months.
Chair King-Brock stated the Youth Council may soon become a Youth Committee. Mr. Acker explained to the Council that WIOA requires three standing committees of each local Board: Youth, Disabilities, and SC Works. The SWIB has voted to require these three standing committees across the State. This mandate will change the Youth Council slightly from a Council to a Committee. The Youth Committee will no longer be governed by membership requirements or bylaws; however, the law strongly encourages ad hoc committee members from the community with expertise in each area. Mr. Acker does not foresee any major changes to the Youth Council in how it acts or overall current memberships. Current Youth Council members not currently serving on the Board will become ad hoc committee members.
Mr. Acker informed the Council that all services are currently being procured for PY’15. The WIOA regulations are being drafted, but will not be released as planned. The January 22 deadline has been moved to “Spring.” Mr. Acker assured the Council that the requests for proposals would be released on time.
2015 Youth RFP Events & Dates – Information
Chair King-Brock stated that the timeline for the RFP was located on the last page of the Youth Council packet. Ms. Crite drew the committees attention to a couple of dates: the RFP will be released on February 13, 2015; a bidder’s conference will be held on March 6; and a final proposal decision will be made by the RFP Committee on April 6, 2015 in time for the Board meeting on April 8, 2015.

Point of Clarification

Mr. Acker provided a point of clarification to Ms. Kazia’s explanation of the Strategic Plan procurement process. Mr. Acker stated that a request for bids was put out to the public for response. The Executive Committee reviewed the proposals of those that entered bids, but chose to bring in-house the Strategic Plan facilitation process. WorkLink staff are employees of the COG so this was an allowable action for procurement purposes. A statement of work was put together by staff of the COG and was reviewed at the same time as those that put in a bid for services.
Recognition

Board Chair Danny Brothers extended a thank you to the Youth Council, the staff and the Service Provider for all of their hardwork. A special thank you was given to Kristi King-Brock and Robert Halfacre for their leadership on the Youth Council.

VII. Adjourn
With no further business to discuss, the Youth Council meeting was adjourned.
Respectfully submitted by: Jennifer Kelly, Program Director
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